Mississippi Association of Physicists

Spring Meeting
June 18, 2005

Columbus High School

Columbus, MS


The Mississippi Association of Physicists (MAP) met at Columbus High School in Columbus, MS on June 18, 2005 for the annual spring meeting.  Registration began at 10:00am.  At 10:30am, Fran Burkett called the meeting to order.  Taha Mzoughi announced that his workshop would pay one-year MAP dues for his eleven participants.  

Old Business: April Fowler read the minutes, which were approved by acclamation.  Willie Newell provided a correction of the previous treasurer’s report and stated that the balance last fall was $1,919.13. The treasurer’s report and correction was approved as read.  A motion was made and approved to move the Physics Teacher of the Year award presentation to the fall meeting during the MSTA convention.  The group was encouraged to discuss possible physics promotion activities for the year 2005 which has been declared the “World Year of Physics”.  Topics included the Eratosthenes circumference project, a local physics poster contest, and the AAPT annual photo (and video) competition. The participants were reminded of a previous challenge that the universities, colleges, and schools plan special activities to promote physics in surrounding communities.  Suggestions included providing demonstrations or presentations throughout schools in the community, provide a “physics day” the community, and use the water rocket contest to promote physics.  

New Business: Taha Mzoughi announced that he will be moving out of the state and resigned as webmaster and newsletter editor.  Josh Winter agreed to serve as webmaster and J.M. Mike Brown volunteered to serve as newsletter editor.  A brief discussion concerning the MAP budget (expenses) and the lack of communication between MAP and non-member physics teachers began.  Deborah Duncan reminded MAP members that MSTA would allow MAP to make announcements in their newsletters.  A discussion concerning the recent increase in high school participation and decrease in college participation was followed by the recommendation that MAP provide more opportunities for colleges/universities to make presentations concerning individual research projects.   A recommendation was made that MAP consider only meeting once a year.  Discussion followed this recommendation but no motions were made. A related recommendation was made that professors (and MAP members) be encouraged to provide presentations during the upcoming fall meeting. The fall meeting will be held in conjunction with the Mississippi Science Teachers Association annual convention scheduled for October 24-25, 2005 in Jackson, MS.  

Elections for the 2005-2006 academic year were held and the results are as follows:

Previously elected Executive Board Members (term expires 2006):


4 year institutions
Carlyse Meek (replacing Taha Mzoughi who resigned)


2 year colleges

James Skipper


High Schools

Fran Burkett


At Large

Seong-Gon Kim

Newly elected executive board members (term expires 2007) are:


4 year institutions
Rob Kroeger


2 year colleges

Mary Boleware


High Schools

April Fowler


At Large

Paul Cuicchi

Officers elected for the 2004-2005 academic year are:


President

Fran Burkett


Vice President

Paul Cuicchi


Secretary

April Fowler

Willie Newell continues to serve as Treasurer.

The business meeting was followed by a make & take workshop provided by John Banks.  Participants created bottle rocket launchers to be used for the MAP Rocket Contest.  John Banks gave a short presentation and led a discussion of the Rocket Contest Guidelines which are: 

The 2005 MAP Water Rocket Contest shall consist of three competitions.  Metal rocket components and rocket kits are not allowed.  Water rockets must be launched using the MAP approved rocket launcher (http://quest.arc.nasa.gov/space/teachers/rockets/act10.html). The first two competitions are strictly local school competitions.  Local physics classes are encouraged to provide these competitions for their districts.  Winners of the local high school competition are to participate in the MAP state rocket competition to be held late in the fall in Cleaveland, MS (most likely at Delta State). Students are encouraged to work in groups of three for each competition.
The three competitions are designed for different grade levels and have the following objectives:  

Mercury Level Project (Grades 4-6th gifted classes)

Students will use a two-liter bottle to build a water rocket that can remain in the air the longest with NO parachute.  The amounts of water and air pressure are not limited.  

Gemini Level Project (Jr High gifted or science classes)

Students will use a two-liter bottle to build a water rocket and attach a plastic spray can lid to the end of the bottle.  A tennis ball will be placed in the lid and bricks will be used to adjust the angle of the rocket launcher.  Each water rocket is limited to 500 mL of water and 25 psi air pressure.  To win the competition, each student may adjust the angle of the rocket twice to obtain the longest horizontal distance (greatest range) of the tennis ball payload.

Both of the above competitions are to be hosted by the local physics class.  Winner prizes (certificates or ribbons) are to be provided by the hosting physics class.

Apollo Level Project (High school)

Students will use a two-liter bottle to build a water rocket and attach a plastic spray can lid to the end of the bottle.  A golfball will be placed in the lid and bricks will be used to adjust the angle of the rocket launcher.  Each water rocket is limited to 500 mL of water and 25 psi air pressure.  To win the competition, each student may adjust the angle of the rocket twice to shoot the golfball payload into a trash can located 40 meters away from the launcher. 

Each school must complete the competitions by November 8, 2005.  A form will be provided for registration in the MAP state rocket competition and must be submitted by the November 8 deadline.  The first weekend of December was mentioned as a possible date for the MAP state competition.

The MAP meeting was adjourned at 1:25pm.

